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Cosmetologists’ Board Meeting
Monday, March 4, 2019
─
A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, March 4, 2019 on the 3rd floor conference room at the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation building located at 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.
Board Member Attendees
Mr. Charles Riser, Chairman
Ms. Rachel Allen, Cosmetologist Member
Mr. Bob Zupko, Cosmetologist Member
Ms. Nakia Dedmon, Cosmetologist Member
Other Attendees
Mr. Eric London, Assistant Attorney General
Mr. Christopher Hawkins, Assistant Executive Director

Ms. Michelle Macer, Licensing Supervisor
Not Present
Ms. Erica Lewis, Executive Director
Ms. Valerie Mascaro, Cosmetology Member
Agenda
Quorum Announced and Meeting Called to Order—Chair
A quorum was announced and the meeting was called to order at 10:04 a.m.
Approval of Agenda
Mr. Charles Riser, Chairman, discussed changes to the agenda and asked for a motion to approve the agenda as amended. Mr. Bob Zupko made the motion. The motion was seconded by Ms. Rachel Allen. The amended agenda was approved.
Approval of February 4, 2019 Minutes
The minutes of the February 4, 2019 meeting were tabled for approval until the April meeting. 

New Business
New Staff
Mr. Charles Riser, Chairman, advised the Board of new staff for both the Cosmetology and Barber Boards. Mr. Christopher Hawkins was introduced as the new Assistant Executive Director of both Boards. Nicole Fletcher was introduced as the new Administrative Specialist for both Boards. Ms. Nakia Dedmon was also introduced as a new member of the Board. Ms. Dedmon advised the Board that she is a licensed esthetician and nail technician and was honored to have the opportunity to serve on the Board. The Board welcomed everyone.
Complaint Committee for April

Ms. Michelle Macer, Licensing Supervisor, suggested moving the Complaint Committee time to 9:30 a.m. from 9:00 a.m. going forward on a regular basis. Mr. Eric London, Assistant Attorney General, suggested there be one permanent member of the Complaint Committee and one interchangeable member for consistency purposes. Ms. Nakia Dedmon volunteered to serve with Mr. Riser at the April meeting.
Reinstatement of the Teacher’s License
Ms. Rachel Allen inquired about the need to reinstate the former teacher’s license. Ms. Allen raised concern about the level of education of the teachers in private schools based on the performance of students on the theory portion of the exam. Ms. Allen advised the Board that by having the teacher’s license, “we will regain the respect and organization that has been lost within the Industry.”  Ms. Allen stated she would take the lead on efforts to reinstate the license. Mr. Riser noted that any new license would require a statutory change and would need to pass the legislature. Mr. Charles Riser called for a motion for a concept sheet related to the teacher’s license. Mr. Bob Zupko made the motion and Ms. Nakia Dedmon seconded the motion; the motion passed.   
“Suite Owner” Licensing and Regulations
Mr. Bob Zupko requested an update of the Salon Style Suites discussion. Mr. Riser noted that the topic of Salon Style Suites had been discussed at numerous Board meetings, but no regulatory action was taken. Mr. Riser advised Mr. Zupko that he was working on language to amend the current regulations and would be updating the Board at the April meeting.   
Transfer of Apprentice Program to Official State Apprenticeship
Mr. Riser noted we are moving towards getting more information on how to move the Cosmetology Apprentice program into the official State Apprentice Program.
Expansion of 1000 Cosmetology Certificate Program
Chairman Riser advised the Board that he would be supportive of a modification to the Cosmetology teaching program that would allow private students to work in salons starting after acquiring 1,000 hours. Mr. Riser proposed that the student work under the supervision of a sponsor in a salon. He noted that a relationship with a professional salon and real world experience will be advantageous to the student as well as the industry.
Modification of Service Animal Regulations
Chairman Riser advised the Board that an amendment to the current regulation should take place to incorporate service animals. Mr. Eric London, counsel to the Board, advised that there would need to be a concept sheet to change the regulation. The current regulation prohibits, “the presence of a dog, cat, bird, or any kind of animal on the salon premises with the exception of guide dogs for the blind” The Board agreed that the current regulation needed to be amended. Chairman Riser requested a motion create a concept sheet to amend the regulation. Ms. Allen made this motion, and the motion was seconded by Ms. Dedmon. The motion was approved.
School Curriculum

Mr. Christopher Hawkins, Assistant Executive Director, stated that Hair Remedy School was still waiting on further approval of their curriculum from the Board. Ms. Rachel Allen confirmed that she and Mr. Bob Zupko approved the curriculum and instructed the Board’s staff to send an approval letter to Maryland Higher Education.
Legislative Updates
Mr. Christopher Hawkins, Assistant Executive Director, reported House Bill 0952 Sunset Review by Economic Matters had its first hearing on Friday, March 1st, 2019. The provisions of the Maryland Program Evaluation Act have been extended to July 1, 2024. The evaluation of the Board’s statutes and regulations are to be performed on or before December 15, 2021. 

Mr. Hawkins further advised that a hearing on House Bill 1203 concerning, Licensing Examinations will be held on March 12, 2019 by Economic Matters. The Bill decreases the hours of training in a cosmetology school from 1,380 to 1,200 for an applicant to be able to take the theory portion of the examination. 
Old Business
Inspection Report
Ms. Michelle Macer, Licensing Supervisor, was pleased to report that two new inspectors had been hired. She noted that these hires led to a significant increase of inspections per month. Ms. Rachel Allen requested a report specifically on Salon Style Suites, Ms. Macer advised that she will add a “Suite” section to the report for April’s meeting.
Bridge Program Update
Chairman Riser noted that the update will be provided on the DLLR website.
Public Comment
Eileen Corey
Ms. Corey discussed her support for the Reinstatement of Teacher’s License.
Dr. Felicia Demery
Dr. Demery expressed how thankful she is to the Board for assisting in getting the curriculum for her school, Hair Remede, approved. Ms. Allen advised that the curriculum has been approved and now the process should be discussed with Maryland Higher Education 
Lindsay Avila
Ms. Avila expressed concerns about educator credentials. Further, she asked questions about disability accommodations for the examination. The Board suggested she contact PSI, the Board’s testing vendor. 
Arnetta Rogers
Ms. Rogers expressed her concern for the continuing education program, as well as salon suites. The Board advised Ms. Rogers the topic of continuing education has been tabled, since the agency does not have resources at this time to administer to the Continuing Education program. 
Trudy McNair

Ms. McNair advised the Board how impressed she was with its productivity and how serious its members are about the state of the beauty industry. She proposed the possibility that licensees be required to work for beauty salons for 3-5 years to gain experience before working for themselves. The Board noted that there was no statute or regulation that would support Ms. McNair’s suggestion. 
Kelly Conner 

Ms. Conner noted that she, too, was supportive of the reinstatement of the Teacher’s license. 
Adjournment
There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Charles Riser requested a motion to adjourn. The motion passed, and the meeting was adjourned at 12:26 PM.
APPROVED ​BY: ​_________________________________________ ​ON ​April 1, 2019
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